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APPROVED 
 

TOWN OF PELHAM 
PLANNING BOARD MEETING 

January 23, 2017 
 
 
The Vice Chairman Roger Montbleau called the meeting to order at approximately 7:00pm. 
 
The Secretary Paul Dadak called roll: 
 

PRESENT: Roger Montbleau, Paul Dadak, Joseph Passamonte, Tim Doherty, Selectmen 
Representative William McDevitt, Alternate Paddy Culbert, Alternate Mike 
Sherman, Alternate Richard Olsen, Planning Director Jeff Gowan 

 
ABSENT: 

 
Peter McNamara, Jason Croteau, Alternate Robert Molloy 

  
 
OLD  BUSINESS   
 
PB Case #PL2016-00026 
Map 36 Lot 11-91 
MAJOR REALTY TRUST -  101 Dutton Road  -  Proposed 2-Lot Subdivision 
 
Mr. Montbleau appointed Mr. Culbert and Mr. Sherman to vote. 
 
Mr. Dadak read the list of abutters aloud. There were no persons present who asserted standing in the case, who 
did not have their name read, or who had difficulty with notification.   
 
Representing the applicant was Mr. Peter Zohdi of Herbert Associates who came forward to discuss the proposed 
subdivision.  Mr. Zohdi explained the proposal was for a two-lot subdivision.  The applicant had gone in front 
of the Zoning Board of Adjustment for a frontage variance for the second lot, Lot 11-91-1 (larger lot), which 
was granted (Case #ZO2016-00024). Subsequently the variance was appealed; the Zoning Board reheard the 
case and stood by their decision (to grant a variance).  Mr. Zohdi told the Board that the applicant had moved 
the (access) driveway five feet toward the existing house to provide more privacy to the abutting Lot 11-92.  He 
stated both lots complied with Zoning, except for frontage with was granted a variance.  The soil evaluation was 
done by Gove Environmental Services.  Mr. Zohdi reviewed the sheets within the plan set, noting an alternate 
location was shown on the plan for the existing home’s septic in the event it was needed.   
 
Mr. Gowan stated the plan was completed and recommended the Board accept it for consideration.   
 
MOTION: (Culbert/McDevitt)   To accept the plan for consideration.  
 
VOTE: 

 
(7-0-0) The motion carried.   

 
Mr. Sherman understood the variance was approved on January 9, 2017, which allowed for a thirty day appeal 
time period.  He questioned if the Board could make a determination at this time.  Mr. Gowan replied the variance 
couldn’t be appealed again, as it had already been appealed once.  He stated if the Board was to make a decision 
during the present meeting, it would be a separate timeframe for appeal.  He pointed out that the Zoning Board 
didn’t have the authority to dictate specific conditions to a variance; they had however, made a recommendation 
that the Planning Board consider relocating the driveway 5ft.  From what he understood, Mr. Zohdi had already 
done such.  Mr. Sherman watched the video of the Zoning Board meeting and thought the Chairman stated (after 
the rehearing, January 9th) that there was still a 30-day right of appeal from their decision.   
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Mr. Montbleau invited the abutter’s attorney forward to speak.  Attorney James Lombardi of Lombardi Law 
Offices, representative of Robert and Mary Orlep, came forward and told the Board they were present during 
the Zoning Board hearing.  He told the Board there was an additional 30-day period from the time of the 
rehearing during which the variance was granted.  Mr. Montbleau asked Mr. Gowan if Town Counsel (Attorney 
John Ratigan) advised that the Board could hear the case.  Mr. Gowan replied he hadn’t asked Town Counsel 
that question.  He was unsure if an appeal would affect the Board’s decision.   
 
Mr. Culbert believed the Board could approve the subdivision on a conditional status subject to the Zoning 
Board’s appeal, if submitted.  Mr. Passamonte questioned if the Board should ‘table’ the case until after the 30-
days.  Mr. McDevitt felt the Board could hear the case, gather the facts and could possibly postpone voting.  
Having made his statement, he also felt it might be a good idea to wait.  Mr. Gowan noted thirty days from 
January 9th would bring the case back at the February 23rd meeting.   
 
Mr. Doherty said before the Board puts the case off to a later meeting, there were some things the Board may 
want to discuss.  If the Board waited to start the hearing it may put it off until March.  He suggested learning 
more about the request before date specifying.  Mr. Culbert agreed.  Mr. McDevitt felt it would be fair to hear 
the case if there were concerns.  Mr. Doherty noted he would also like to hear from the public.   
 
Mr. Montbleau believed the request met all the regulations and didn’t feel it would be difficult for the Board to 
make a decision.  He stated the only thing ‘hanging’ it up was a possible appeal from Zoning.  He asked the 
members to ask questions and discuss their concerns.   
 
Mr. Doherty saw that the public utilities were located in front of the lot line and asked if the driveway would 
come in from the abutter.  Mr. Zohdi referred to the plan, which showed a driveway easement on the existing 
house lot.  He pointed out that the driveway had been moved to accommodate the abutter and provide for a no 
cut zone of at least 5ft.  Mr. Doherty wanted to know what would become of the stone walls that ran up the 
driveway and through the center of the proposed lot.  He asked if they would be reused.   Mr. Zohdi replied the 
walls would be used within the property; a portion would be removed to construct the proposed home but the 
portion of the wall closest to the abutter would remain.  Mr. Doherty questioned if utilities would be above or 
below ground.  Mr. Zohdi replied they would like to go above ground; however, the utility company would make 
the determination after the plan is approved and signed by the Chairman.  The distance to the house is 
approximately 400ft.  Mr. Doherty wanted to know if the soils would allow it to go underground.  Mr. Zohdi 
referred to the plan set and saw no problem with the soil condition.  The test pit inspected by the Town went 
down 5ft. with no problems.  Mr. Doherty asked if there was a house on the abutter’s lot.  Mr. Zohdi answered 
yes; however he didn’t have the location of such.  Mr. Culbert said he had the same questions regarding the stone 
walls.  The comment was passed to Mr. Zohdi to keep as much of the stone walls as possible.  
 
PUBLIC INPUT 
 
Attorney James Lombardi of Lombardi Law Offices, PLLC, representing Robert and Mary Orlep of 97 Dutton 
Road (Map 36 Lot 11-92) came forward with Mr. Orlep.  Mr. Orlep read aloud a prepared letter dated January 
23, 2017 (attached hereto) that summarized the reasons they felt the application should not be granted.  Also 
attached is a letter dated January 9, 2017 from Susan Tisbert of ReMax Properties that provided her opinion of 
the impact from the proposal.  Both letters were provided to Mr. Zohdi and the Board for the record.   
 
Mr. Sherman questioned the distance of the Orlep’s home to the property line.  Attorney Lombardi had 
photographs of the area that he felt would address the question.  
 
Mr. Montbleau stated the Board had made a prudent decision to wait until after the Zoning appeal time frame.  
He believed number of the points raised would be answered when the plan came back in front of them.  
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Attorney Lombardi displayed three photographs of the location and Mr. Orlep provided a description for each: 
1) front view (from Dutton Road looking into lot) of land between Orlep and applicant property showing buffer 
area; 2) side view of a portion of Orlep house and proximity to Dutton Road; and 3) rear view (inside Orlep 
property looking toward Dutton Road) from behind Orlep house showing brush area between Orlep and 
applicant property.  The photographs were submitted for the record.   
 
Attorney Lombardi noted subsequent to the Zoning meeting the applicant has moved the proposed driveway 5ft. 
from the property line (abutting the Orlep’s lot).  He said it also appears that the driveway wouldn’t come down 
the full length of the Orlep property line; there is a common driveway that curves off as it gets closer to the road 
that currently exists.  After viewing the photographs, the Board agreed they were a bit confusing.  For 
clarification, Attorney Lombardi asked Mr. Orlep the distance between his house to where the wooded area 
starts.  Mr. Orlep thought it was approximately 10ft. from the wooded area.   
 
Mr. Zohdi stated the Zoning Board made a decision.  That decision was appealed and the Zoning Board decided 
they would stand by their decision.  He said there hadn’t been any appeal.  He stated it was the Planning Board’s 
job to make a decision and if an abutter didn’t like the decision it could be appealed to Superior Court.  He had 
no objection to ‘tabling’ the case.  In reading the letter from Ms. Tisbert (of ReMax) which states the abutters 
should get together for resolution, Mr. Zohdi stated the applicant and abutter wasn’t getting together to resolve 
it.  He pointed out the plan included a 5ft. no-cut zone.  The applicant was seeking to construct a home for their 
son, he believed everyone knew the story behind the proposal and didn’t expand upon it.  Mr. Zohdi said the 
applicant understood the abutter’s concern about trees being cut, which was the reason for the 5ft. no-cut zone.  
He was willing to make a deal with the abutter in front of the Board to increase the no-cut buffer to 8ft. and have 
the driveway over an easement.   
 
Mr. Montbleau indicated that the Board was trying to stay on the safe side and wait for the Zoning Board.  In 
terms of what comes in front of the Board, he said the proposal was a simple plan that met the regulations.  The 
Board could decide to wait for the Zoning Board (appeal timeframe), although the Board could make a decision 
at the present meeting.  He noted Mr. Zohdi had offered an 8ft. buffer and told Attorney Lombardi if his clients 
were willing to work that, they should let the Board know.  Mr. Orlep replied he didn’t want to make any decision 
at this time.   
 
Mr. Doherty spoke about the stone wall and questioned if the stones along the driveway could be pushed up 
against the property line and if the stones removed to put in the septic and proposed house could be added to 
those along the property line.  Doing so would provide a stone buffer along with a vegetative buffer.  He felt it 
would look nice and make it so the driveway couldn’t be crossed.  Mr. Montbleau felt it would be less expensive 
to install a fence.  Mr. Zohdi had no objection to moving the stones from the existing wall and placing them 
along the proposed driveway.  Mr. Montbleau asked Mr. Orlep if he understood what the applicant was willing 
to do.  Mr. Orlep stated he understood, but didn’t feel it addressed their concerns.  He said a stone wall didn’t 
provide any additional privacy.  Mr. Montbleau recalled there would be some kind of a tree-lined/vegetative 
buffer.  Mr. Zohdi replied they were leaving the vegetation as is.  Mr. Montbleau stated the applicant was willing 
to leave the vegetation and move the stones from the existing wall to create an extra buffer.  He asked Mr. Orlep 
if he wanted to have discussion at the present meeting or hold off to a later meeting.  Mr. Orlep didn’t want to 
decide at the present meeting and wanted to have a discussion with his wife.  
 
Attorney Lombardi reiterated they felt there were a number of issues (laid out in Mr. & Mrs. Orlep’s letter 
attached hereto) they felt weren’t addressed in the application, and therefore the application should either be 
denied or the Board should decide whether or not waivers should be granted for those items.  Mr. Culbert noted 
items would be decided with the Zoning Board (appeal if submitted).   
 
Mr. Montbleau asked if any other member of the public would like to come forward either in favor or against 
the proposal.  No one came forward.  He brought the discussion back to the Board, noting he would allow the 
public an additional opportunity to speak.   
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Mr. Gowan indicated that the applicant (and abutter) had taken the time to put together a letter, that in their belief 
described sections of the subdivision regulations, not zoning, that weren’t properly addressed in the application.  
He stated the Board had a long standing policy, for more than twenty years, to not approve subdivisions of land 
in one night.  He felt the Board’s accepting the plan consideration was the right thing to do.  He suggested taking 
time to review the abutter’s points and offered to taking a first pass and drafting a memo to Board in response.  
When the plan comes back to the Board they can discuss each point.  Mr. Gowan told the Board that the Zoning 
Board had made a decision in the case; the question was whether or not someone with standing would file an 
appeal.  If that happens, the Board will have to wait until the appeal ran its course.   
 
Mr. Montbleau invited Attorney Lombardi and Mr. Orlep to come forward.  He said it was unknown whether an 
appeal would be coming forward and there was a consensus of the Board to wait.  He indicated Mr. Gowan 
would go through their list of concerns and draft a memo response.  Mr. Gowan stated he would share his memo 
with Mr. Zohdi and the abutter.  Attorney Lombardi replied it sounded fine.  Given the possibility of an appeal 
on the Zoning Board matter, he wanted to know when the case would be heard again by the Planning Board.   
 
There was a brief discussion regarding when to date specify the plan.  Mr. Zohdi requested date specification to 
the first meeting in March.  
 
Mr. Sherman understood when the plan was in front of the Zoning Board the abutter Paul Gagnon wrote a letter 
in favor of the subdivision.  He asked if there was any way the driveway could be rerouted to go along his 
property line instead.  Mr. Zohdi replied the reason he requested date specification to March was to allow time 
to further review the plan, speak to Mr. Gagnon and consult with his client.  
 
Mr. Gowan asked the Board if they would like an opinion from the Highway Safety Committee regarding the 
driveways.  No one on the Board made that request.  Mr. Gowan questioned if the Board felt a site walk would 
be appropriate.  No one made that request.  Mr. Doherty suggested if the abutter were to bring additional 
photographs for review that they be taken from across the street to better understand the locations to the property 
line.  He pointed out that the applicant’s property pitched away from the abutter’s property and didn’t see 
anything drainage-wise that would enter the abutter’s property.  He didn’t feel Keach Nordstrom’s (Board’s 
engineering review firm) involvement would be necessary.  Mr. Gowan asked Mr. Zohdi to layer the proposed 
plan on top of an aerial image.  Mr. Zohdi had no objection.  He offered to locate the abutter’s house, if the 
abutter allowed.  Mr. Orlep stated he would allow Mr. Zohdi to survey and exactly locate his house. Mr. Zohdi 
replied he would send a surveying crew to locate the corner of the abutter’s house.  Attorney Lombardi noted 
they would supply better photographs.   
 
The plan was date specified to March 6, 2017.  
 
PB Case#PL2016-00028 
Map 39 Lots 1-54-2, 1-54-3, 1-54-4, 1-54-5 & 1-55 
R.J. MCCARTHY DEVELOPMENT, LLC. – Sherburne Road – Applicant Proposes to Combine Lots 1-
54-2 thru 1-54-5 & 1-55 and Re-subdivide as a 21 Lot Conservation Subdivision with 2 Open Space Lots 
(Special Permit for Yield Plan Approved on October 17, 2016) 
 
Mr. Olsen and Mr. Culbert were appointed to vote.  
 
Mr. Dadak read the list of abutters aloud. There were no persons present who asserted standing in the case, who 
did not have their name read, or who had difficulty with notification.   
 
Mr. Gowan stated the plan had already been reviewed by Keach Nordstrom (Board’s engineering review firm) 
and recommended the Board accept the plan for consideration.  
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MOTION: (Culbert/Passamonte)   To accept the plan for consideration.  
 
VOTE: 

 
(7-0-0) The motion carried.   

 
Representing the applicant was Mr. Peter Zohdi of Herbert Associates, who came forward to discuss the 
proposal.  Also present (seated in the audience was Attorney John Bisson of Cronin Bisson & Zalinsky) Mr. 
Zohdi began by providing the Board with a summary brief on the history of the parcels.  His client purchased 
the four parcels of land and was seeking to re-subdivide in a 21-lot subdivision including open space.  He had 
previously come in front of the Board and resolved a number of issues and was now seeking final approval.  All 
the lots comply with the Zoning and Subdivision Regulations.  Mr. Zohdi noted at some time ago they decided 
that proposed lot 1-55 (16.98 acres) would be deeded to the Town.  This lot contains two existing wells, which 
he believed would produce a lot of water.  There was an additional open space lot on the northwesterly side (lot 
1-55-22) where they would like to locate the homeowner’s association.  Mr. Zohdi told the Board his senior 
engineer met with the Conservation Commission and conducted a site walk.  He pointed out a trail easement 
was shown on the plan.  Earlier in the day he met with the Conservation Chairman, who informed the easement 
area would be flagged.  Mr. Zohdi met with the Highway Safety Committee (‘HSC’) and told them the proposed 
road would be 22ft wide; he didn’t believe there was any objection.  The drainage study has been presented to 
the Town’s engineer (Keach Nordstrom), who reviewed and returned comments.  He was working to address 
the comments (and amend the plans) and hoped to come back in front of the Board for the first meeting in 
February. He asked that the Board take action on the submitted waivers. Documents, for the Homeowner’s 
Association and Open Space are being prepared for the Town to review.  
 
Mr. Gowan asked for confirmation that the open space lot (1-55-22) on the far western edge of the parcel would 
remain with the project.  Mr. Zohdi stated that was correct.  Mr. Gowan asked if the road access to Pelham 
Veteran’s Memorial Park was shown on the plan.  Mr. Zohdi stated they left a 50ft right-of-way to the park and 
would build a gravel way to the existing roadway in the park.  He would discuss further with Mr. Gowan as he 
understood the access may be used during the summer.  Mr. Gowan predicted the HSC would want the road to 
be paved as he believed that was their recommendation.   
 
Mr. Gowan pointed out that the Board received the following: 1) a copy of the letter from the Conservation 
Commission (dated January 23, 2017), 2) copy of letter from HSC (dated January 18, 2017), and 3) copy of 
Keach Nordstrom memorandum (dated January 18, 2017).   
 
The Board addressed the waiver request.  Mr. Gowan believed the written request was in the member packages.  
He said if it wasn’t in the file, it could be subsequently submitted in writing.  Mr. Montbleau read aloud the 
Keach Nordstrom understanding that the applicant would be seeking a waiver from the requirements of 
Appendix I – Paragraph BB.2 regarding pavement width being 22ft, where 26ft. is required.  Keach Nordstrom 
was not opposed to the Board granting the waiver provided the HSC supports the same.  Mr. Zohdi told the 
Board he would send a copy of the written request for the file.  
 
MOTION: (Culbert/Dadak)   To accept the waiver request for consideration.  
 
VOTE: 

 
(7-0-0) The motion carried.   

 
Mr. Gowan spoke to the Keach Nordstrom memorandum and believed if Mr. Zohdi could get plans ready for 
final engineering review, the case could be date specified to the Board’s next meeting.  Mr. Zohdi asked that the 
case be date specified to February 6th and if the plans weren’t ready or reviewed by engineering in time he said 
the Board could then date specify to a later date.  The Board had no objection. 
 
Mr. Montbleau opened discussion to public input.  No one came forward.   
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Mr. McDevitt heard Mr. Zohdi speak about lot 1-55 (open space) proposed to be donated to the Town.  He said 
one of the factors in favor of such were high yield wells.  Mr. Zohdi noted it was to the best of his knowledge.  
In the event the wells were considered useful to the Town, Mr. McDevitt would like to know from the applicant 
and Keach Nordstrom there would be a way to get the water out of the parcel without having to acquire rights-
of-way.  Mr. Zohdi replied they had left a 20ft. area.   
 
Mr. Gowan asked Mr. Zohdi to submit alternate road names.  Mr. Zohdi replied he would submit names for 
consideration.  Mr. Gowan stated he would bring the names to the HSC for consideration.  He felt it would be 
important for the Board to view an aerial image of the park to understand how the road connected.  Mr. Zohdi 
stated he would submit copies of an aerial view.   
 
Mr. Sherman attended the site walk with the Conservation Commission and thanked the applicant for going out 
of his way to work with both the Conservation Commission and the Border Riders to let them cite their own 
trail.  It was also noted that the Board received very favorable letter regarding the project from the Conservation 
Commission.  
 
The plan was date specified to the February 6, 2017 meeting.  
 
PB Case#PL2016-00030 
Map 16 Lots 3-87, 3-88-4 & 3-89 
SZMYT, Mark and Kelly & J&S INVESTMENTS, LLC  -  St. Margaret’s Drive  -  Proposed Lot Line 
Adjustment to add 12,016SF from Lot 3-88-4 to Lot 3-87 and add 12,024SF from Lot 3-88-4 to Lot 3-89 
 
Mr. Culbert and Mr. Sherman were appointed to vote (for this case and the remainder of the meeting) 
 
Mr. Dadak read the list of abutters aloud. There were no persons present who asserted standing in the case, who 
did not have their name read, or who had difficulty with notification.   
 
Mr. Gowan provided the Board with a brief history of the two back lots. He explained at one time there was a 
right-of-way off St. Margaret’s Drive that never got built as a road and was owned by the Town.  An abutter 
hired an attorney to help determine how to divide the (right-of-way) area so the two back lots could be serviced 
with frontage.  There was a proposal submitted to the Board of Selectmen that went onto the Town Meeting 
ballot to convey the (right-of-way) parcel.  Mr. Gowan recalled the Planning Board recommending that the strip 
of land be conveyed equally to both parcels of land so both would have access.  He noted a variance had been 
requested and approved for frontage.  The lot is now to the Board for a lot line adjustment so the back parcels 
will have access.   
 
Representing the applicants was Peter Zohdi of Herbert Associates, who came forward to discuss the proposal.  
He stated the original subdivision was done in 1974 and the road wasn’t built.  He summarized the information 
as Mr. Gowan explained.   The road area will be divided in two and deeded to each back lot respectively.   
 
Mr. Gowan recommended that the Board accept the lot line adjustment for consideration.  
 
MOTION: (Culbert/Passamonte)   To accept the lot line adjustment for consideration.  
 
VOTE: 

 
(7-0-0) The motion carried.   

 
Mr. Montbleau recalled when the lots originally were reviewed and confirmed that the road would service all 
the lots.  Mr. Zohdi replied there wouldn’t be a road.  He displayed a plan and explained the back lots would 
each have a strip of land added to the lot that extended out to St. Margaret’s Drive.  The strips of land would 
each contain an individual driveway from St. Margaret’s Drive into the respective back lots.  
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Mr. Doherty questioned if the proposed plan was originally brought forward by J&S Investments and the 
Selectmen wouldn’t let them use Town land.  Mr. Gowan replied when it came to the Board the land was not 
yet shown as divided.  He believed it had come in front of the Board year and a half ago.  Mr. Zohdi noted he 
had advised his client to work with the Selectmen to request that they release ownership, with the understanding 
they would need to go to Town Meeting.  He said they followed the procedure and were approved at Town 
Meeting.  The old right-of-way was divided; half going to lot 87 and the other half going to lot 89.  Both halves 
contain frontage on St. Margaret’s Drive.   
 
Mr. Gowan clarified if the proposal was for a shared driveway or two separate driveways.  Mr. Zohdi replied 
the plan was for separate, individual driveways.  If the owners decide they want to have one (shared) driveway, 
they understood the need to work with the Highway Safety Committee.  Mr. Gowan understood there was some 
substantial grade in the rear area and wanted to be sure the Town’s Driveway Regulations could be met.  Mr. 
Zohdi understood they had to comply with the driveway regulations.  Mr. Gowan stated if the Board approved 
the lot line adjustment and someone came in for a building permit, he would need to see how the driveway would 
be built.  Mr. Zohdi replied they would need to show a septic design, and septic design would show the driveway 
profile.   
 
Mr. Montbleau opened the hearing to public input.  No one came forward.  
 
MOTION: (Culbert/Dadak)   To approve the lot line adjustment.  
 
VOTE: 

 
(7-0-0) The motion carried.   

 
ADMINISTRATIVE  
 
Request for Bond Reduction – Maps 16 & 23  Lot 12-105 – Lemieux Farm Estates 
 
Mr. Gowan informed that the project had been substantially completed.   
 
Mr. Montbleau read aloud the letter of recommendation for bond reduction submitted by Keach Nordstrom dated 
November 30, 2016.  Current bond being held $151,236.00.  Recommended reduction $120,417.00.  Bond to be 
retained $30,819.00.   Mr. Gowan noted the remaining amount would be used for loam/seed, bounds, guard rail, 
as built plan, street trees, etc.  He reiterated that the recommendation was for a bond reduction, not a release.   
 
MOTION: (McDevitt/Culbert)   To release $120,417. 
 
VOTE: 

 
(7-0-0) The motion carried.   

 
 
DATE SPECIFIED PLAN(S)  
 
February 6, 2017 
PB Case#PL2016-00028 - Map 39 Lots 1-54-2, 1-54-3, 1-54-4, 1-54-5 & 1-55 - R.J. MCCARTHY 
DEVELOPMENT, LLC. – Sherburne Road 
 
March 6, 2017 
PB Case #PL2016-00026 - Map 36 Lot 11-91 - MAJOR REALTY TRUST -  101 Dutton Road   
 
MINUTES REVIEW  
 
Mr. Culbert questioned if the Board had always had a second reading of the Zoning for typos, etc.  Mr. Gowan 
replied he wasn’t present for the meeting, but had watched it.  He said by law they were required one public 
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hearing; the Board made a habit of having two.  In fact they planned on having two, with the current meeting 
being the second, but the Board approved/took action on the three pieces of Zoning at their last meeting, so there 
was no need to have a second.  He noted the only thing the Board could change at a second public hearing is 
grammar, etc.  Because the Board voted, they don’t have a second public hearing because they voted to approve 
the three pieces.  Mr. Culbert said the Board always votes.  Mr. Gowan said once they vote to approve it its 
done. Mr. Culbert said every time they voted, the second time was for grammar.  
 
Mr. Doherty stated he had many lines of the minutes that he didn’t agree with; all of them pertain to the motions 
that were made.  He said none of the motions were made in the way they were listed in the minutes.  He prepared 
a document for the Recording Secretary that indicated the exact time on public television when the motions were 
made; none of which were motions to recommend such on the Town Warrant.  He believed all of them knew 
there was going to be a second public hearing in following Chapter 675, which says after public hearing the 
Planning Board shall by vote determine the final form or ordinance.  It also says an additional public hearing 
shall be held if the proposal is substantially altered by the Planning Board after public hearing.  Mr. Doherty 
said after the public hearing was closed and they voted as a Planning Board to substantively change it, it 
automatically triggers the additional public hearing under RSA 675:3,IV.  He provided copies of the RSA for 
the members.  Mr. Doherty said members of the subcommittee received the schedule of the agenda and calendar 
which called for tonight being the second public hearing.  To reiterate, Mr. Doherty disagreed with the fact that 
they didn’t need a second public hearing.  Mr. Gowan said he had sent the language/votes to Attorney Ratigan 
and the Selectmen had already voted on it.  Mr. Doherty replied they hadn’t seen the final language because they 
just made textual modifications at the meeting.  He said the Board didn’t get a chance to see it put into the 
ordinance and look at it to up and down put it on the ballot. He said they voted on specific motions that were not 
what was reflected in the minutes.   
 
Mr. McDevitt suggested not acting on the minutes and refer Mr. Doherty’s concerns to counsel.  He said the 
whole thing seemed to turn on the word ‘substantial’ and was unsure what case law was relative to changes in 
the article.  He reviewed the RSA.  Mr. Doherty reiterated his concern.  Mr. McDevitt believed the matter should 
be referred to counsel for an opinion: 1) whether the Board should have held a second hearing, 2) if not, why, 
and 3) impact of not holding second public hearing.  Mr. Gowan replied he would contact counsel and have 
them look at the actual meeting.  Mr. Doherty questioned if the Nashua Regional Planning Commission had the 
ability to do it.  Mr. Gowan replied they didn’t have a lawyer on staff and also, it was not their expertise.  Mr. 
McDevitt informed that the Selectmen entered into an agreement with Mr. Ratigan (Town Counsel) for a blanket 
cost.  
 
Mr. Passamonte wanted to know if the answer from the attorney could be forwarded to the Board.  Mr. McDevitt 
answered yes; in his opinion, the Board was requesting counsel’s opinion, therefore they should receive it.  Mr. 
Doherty wanted a copy of the questions sent to the attorney as well as the answer.   
 
January 5, 2017 – Deferred.  Mr. Sherman and Mr. McDevitt offered typographical corrections. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
MOTION: (Culbert/Dadak)   To adjourn the meeting.  
 
VOTE: 

 
(7-0-0) The motion carried.   

 
The meeting was adjourned at approximately 9:05pm. 
 
      Respectfully submitted, 
      Charity A. Landry 
      Recording Secretary 
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